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P.O. Box 243

Raleigh, North Carolina  27602-0243

Phone 919.212.3222 or 1.800.443.9359 (ext. 4056)

Email Jeff.Price@ssa.gov
January 8, 2008
President-elect Barack Obama

Obama-Biden Presidential Transition Office

Washington, DC  20001-2732

Re:  Please Include $960 million in the Economic Recovery Legislation for the Social Security Administration’s Economic Downturn Related Workloads 

Dear President-elect Obama:

The National Association of Disability Examiners (NADE) is a professional association whose primary purpose is to represent the nearly 15,000 employees who work for the State Disability Determination Services (DDSs), although our membership also includes personnel from Social Security’s Central Office, claimant advocates, physicians, attorneys, and others.  This diversity, combined with our immense program knowledge and our “hands on” experience, enables NADE to offer a unique perspective that reflects a pragmatic realism regarding Social Security and SSI (Supplemental Security Income) disability programs.  Our members are on the front lines in providing service to the millions of Americans who file each year for Social Security and/or Supplemental Security Income (SSI) disability benefits.  We also process the first appeal for denied claims and the Continuing Disability Review (CDR) claims by which SSA and the DDSs seek to determine if those previously awarded such benefits remain entitled to receive them.

We greatly appreciate the public statements you have made regarding the necessity for additional support for SSA.  In communicating with you and your team at this time, our purpose is to respectfully request that, as a critical component of that support, an additional $960 million in funding be included beyond the previous request from the SSA Advocacy Group that SSA be funded for $11.5 billion.  These additional funds are absolutely necessary to insure that SSA and the DDSs can meet the increased workload expected as a result of the severe economic downturn that is gripping our nation.  These additional funds can rightfully be included in the anticipated economic recovery legislation for SSA.  SSA has estimated the additional costs of processing the expected increase in disability and retirement benefits claims will require an additional $960 million over the next two years (FY 2009 to 2010).  We also hasten to point out that if the economic downturn lasts longer than projected, or its impact is worse than expected, an even higher increase in the number of claims filed will be expected, resulting in even higher processing costs.
In its Budget and Economic Outlook Report issued January 7, 2009, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) forecast that the economic recession will last through 2009, making it the longest since World War II.  The CBO predicted that the recession, which officially began in December 2007, would continue for another year with unemployment projected to reach 9 percent in early 2010 (unemployment averaged 5.7 percent in 2008 and is predicted to climb to 8.3 percent in mid-2009).  With 1 of every 11 Americans of working age unable to find work, many will turn to SSA’s retirement and disability programs to provide a safety net.  SSA must be able to respond quickly to this expected significant increase in applications caused by soaring unemployment.  We note that, already, applications for Social Security and SSI benefits have increased considerably in a very short period of time.  Retirement claim applications increased 15 percent for the December 2008 quarter compared to the December 2007 quarter and disability applications increased 7 percent over the same period.  Perhaps the most alarming statistic is that claims for new hearings have increased by 11.6 percent.  At the end of December, 2008, SSA’s Hearing Offices reported an all time record number of 768,540 pending hearings.  About 85,000 of those waiting for their claim to be heard by an Administrative Law Judge are veterans.  

SSA Field Offices have witnessed a stunning escalation in the number of people entering their doors to seek assistance.  This has led to increased wait times and increased frustration, both for SSA’s customers and for SSA’s employees.  Even the ability to answer incoming telephone calls has been negatively impacted, with at least 45 percent of customers who call SSA Field Offices for assistance receiving a busy signal or being told to call back.  The busy rate for SSA’s 800 Number has increased to 20 percent since the beginning of this Fiscal Year (2009), double the rate SSA had projected.  On January 5, 2009, a now typical day, the busy rate was 43.7 percent!  
The State DDSs across the nation report severe staff shortages that have escalated in recent years and are now are causing significant disruptions in their ability to provide quality service.  The attrition rate for the DDSs in FY 2008 was 15%!  Unfortunately, this attrition has come at a critical time, with the increase in the number of new claims filed adding to an already increased workload that is currently 200-300% above what is considered to be the optimal caseload for disability examiners.  The workload increases have come while the DDSs have been making the transition to an electronic, rather than paper, work environment.  While the conversion to the electronic environment was expected to produce savings in processing time and a subsequent reduction in workloads, this has not proven to be the case as DDS staff has had insufficient time to adapt to the new changes.  Experienced staff have chose to retire or leave for other jobs as the workloads in the agencies have soared to unprecedented heights, leaving new hires and other inexperienced staff to handle the crisis.  Even if the DDSs can replace these experienced workers with new staff, the time required for new hires to become proficient in the processing of disability claims is three years.  Obviously, the DDSs cannot afford to continue to lose their experienced staff and expect to continue to provide quality service to those seeking assistance.

In previous communications with your office, NADE has joined other professional organizations who share a mutual interest in Social Security’s ability to provide quality service to those who seek assistance from our Agency, and suggested that SSA’s administrative budget for FY 2010 be at least $11.5 billion.  Although this figure was 10% more than FY 2009’s budget of $10.4 billion, it is now clear that, with the increase in the number of applications for retirement and disability benefits, this level of funding will not be sufficient to address the increase in workload.
We strongly believe the inclusion of at least $960 million in the economic recovery package for SSA to address the unexpected increase in workloads related to the economic downturn is absolutely essential.  We also should note that this funding request would be in addition to the $750 million that we, in conjunction with many other professional groups and associations, have asked for with regard to the National Computer Center (NCC) which we believe to be absolutely critical to the ability of SSA to meet current and future demands for service.  The $960 million highlighted in this communication would better allow SSA to directly serve the American public at a time when many need it most.  We note that, during this critical time when so many of our citizens have been negatively impacted by the economic downturn, our government must be able to respond effectively and efficiently to requests for assistance.  By providing resources to SSA’s operations components such as Field Offices, TeleService Centers, Program Service Centers, DDSs, and Hearing Offices, it would provide immediate and direct improvements in service and timely assistance to the public.  We would like to point out that across the board, SSA’s on duty staffing is at nearly its lowest level in over 30 years, and the agency will find it difficult at best to address the added responsibilities and requests for assistance.  

NADE is very interested in working with the Obama Administration to ensure that SSA can provide the best service possible to the American public and, simultaneously, maintain the integrity of the programs the agency administers.  We realize that, as President, you will have to make difficult decisions regarding what will be included in the economic recovery legislation, but we strongly urge you to provide the additional $960 million to SSA so that the Agency, which is the one federal agency that, sooner or later, will provide some form of service to nearly every American, can effectively and efficiently address the needs of those Americans who have been impacted by the current economic environment and who are now turning to SSA to provide them with a safety net.  
On behalf of our members and the nearly 15,000 DDS employees we represent, we appreciate your consideration of this request.

Sincerely,
Jeffrey H. Price



Georgina Huskey
Jeffrey H. Price



Georgina Huskey
NADE Legislative Director


NADE President
�EMBED Unknown���
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